Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday, April 21, 2008
SU 313 4:00 – 5:50 p.m.

Attending Senators: Prakash Chenjeri, Anne Chambers, Terry DeHay, Dan DeNeui, Julie Kochanek, Jean Maxwell, Maggie McClellan, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Mada Mogan, Laura O’Bryon, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Kay Sagmiller, Ellen Siem, Gerry McCain, Matt Stillman, Jody Waters, Kemble Yates and student representative Brian Fox 

Absent: Cody Bustamante, Al Case, Michael Parker and Dan Wilson.
Visitors: Lee Ayers, Eric Levin, Paul Steinle, Pete Nordquist, Ed Battistella, Craig Morris, Josie Wilson, Sherry Ettlich and Stewart Janes.
1.  Approval of minutes from April 7, 2008 
Motion to approve by Ruggerio.  Seconded by Kochanek.

Vote: All in favor, none opposed or abstaining. 

2.  Announcements 
· Linda Hilligoss resigned her Senate seat to take on new position.  Gerry McCain will replace her.
· Battistella: Artist as Social Critic exhibit has opened at the Schneider Museum
· Ruggerio: Communication Department met with the Enrollment Services Center to discuss the problem of students skipping the first week of class and faculty being unable to drop them from the course.  With whom should we explore this further?  

Consensus:  This issue should be taken to the Academic Policies Committee.
· Yates:  The new portal will be coming out in fall. The pilot started today.  This provides a new way to interface with the entire SOU network, through a single sign-on via Banner.  Students will have to use it to register for Fall. Paul Lieberman or Lisa Denney can give you access if you are interested.
· Chenjeri:  Van Dyke lectures will be held on May 8th and 9th.  

3.  Comments from Provost Battistella

President Cullinan is away from campus today.

Next week is the OUS Board meeting.

RFP update:  the consultant hired by OUS to look into “back office” consolidation and efficiencies in Enrollment Services across the OUS system will be visiting SOU on May 8th and 9th.  If OUS and UO can generate the same level of efficiency we have here at SOU, a lot of money would be saved.
4.  AC Report from Dan Rubenson

Not much planning was needed for our meeting today because the agenda was already set.  
We discussed:

· the need to select a Vice Chair, as well as timing issues involving the late election of senators for next year.  An interim plan will be needed for these elections, since changes to the By-Laws are not yet finalized.  
· proposed revisions to Section 4 of the By-Laws
· the proposed college hour. 
· strategies for increasing enrollment.  The President has set the goal of a 5% increase (245 students) for this coming Fall.  Marketing has set targets for increases in specific groups and is moving forward with new advertising initiatives.  We noted that our admission process lacks early commitment emphasis: those attending Preview Days often are excited but we do not take advantage of this and sign them up on the spot.  

Yates: An interim plan for next year’s Senate elections will come before us in two weeks?

Miller: Yes, Sherry Ettlich will present this to us at our next meeting.

5.  Student Senate Report from Brian Fox 
Our Senate election process is moving along.  The presidential race seems likely to be uncontested.  Students are offering class presentations and facilitating voter registration before the upcoming primary elections.
Action and Discussion Items

6.  University Studies: Approval of new Integration and Exploration Courses- Mada Morgan
Sagmiller:  Moved that the list of new Integration and Exploration courses presented last meeting be adopted into the University Studies curriculum.  Seconded by Yates.
Stillman:  Were are we now regarding the timeline for course approvals?

Morgan: Six more courses are still to come forward for approval. Most of these are Integration courses.  Since 2006, 121 courses have been approved.  The revised Foundation Goals will be presented to you soon, and I feel certain that you will pleased with the changes made to these.  The committee working on these is now turning their attention to revising the Integration goals.


Vote: All in favor, none opposed or abstaining.  

7.  Graduate Council: Approval of Master’s in Environmental Education
Stewart Janes was in attendance but there were no further questions. 
Stillman: Moved to approve the proposed Mater’s Degree in Environmental Education.  Seconded by O’Bryon.
Vote:  All in favor, none opposed or abstaining. 

8.  Curriculum Committee:  Approval of  changes presented at the Senate meeting of April 7, 2008
Pete Nordquist was available to answer questions, but there were none.

Yates:  Moved to approve these changes.   Seconded by Pleva.


Vote:  All in favor.  None opposed.  One abstention.
9.  Curriculum Committee:  Presentation of Further Curricular Changes Reviewed by the CC
Pete Nordquist offered a brief overview:  Nothing out of the ordinary in this set (approved at CC meetings on April 3, 10 and 17).  The Curriculum Committee has been endeavoring to give open numbered courses (most of which are from ECP) fixed course numbers.  One example is the Mediation and Conflict Resolution courses (involving many cross-listings) discussed last time.  The restructuring of ECP and the movement of its courses into the regular schedule has created some issues regarding how to apprise students of course fees, especially as they relate to tuition plateaus (i.e. after 16 credits, a charge of $700 is levied for ECP courses).  We want to get this clearly noted in the catalog/schedule so students will know this when they register.  

Josie Wilson offered further clarification: We have been trying to incorporate ECP classes into departments as much as possible.  No extra fees will be charged if the cost of the class is close to the regular tuition cost, and earnings will go into the General Fund.  If costs  are much more or much less, the course will be kept in a self-support model in CAS or a department.  When students register, courses involving extra fees are clearly marked and the amount is specified.
Pete Nordquist:  The amount charged is not clear though, because the fee charged depends on the credits taken.  Who is involved in this restructuring?

Josie Wilson:  The Deans are working on this, plus ECP.  Departments involved have been asked to make recommendations through Lois DeBruno.  

DeHay: There is a typo in the Women’s Studies elective list on page 10:  should be ENG 447 not 477.  
Chenjeri:  If a course is taught as an open number for a certain length of time, then it should be moved to a regular numbered course, right?

Pete Nordquist:  This rule was approved by Senate a few years ago, and Curriculum Committee plans to continue this practice.

Chenjeri:  We used to have PHIL 199, 399.  Is there a CAS 199 etc.?

Pete Nordquist:  When Dean Wilson sent the CAS changes to the Curriculum Committee two weeks ago, we felt there were too many CAS open numbered courses so Josie did further research regarding their specific uses.  Now there are CAS 199, 209, and 399 courses.   

Discussion ensued regarding the use of disciplinary prefixes to teach ECP courses.  A disciplinary prefix is only appropriate if the course meets the standards of the discipline and is endorsed by the department.  CAS open-numbered courses might be more appropriate for some of these courses.  

Josie Wilson:  There are budget implications involved too.  If it is a philosophy course, for example, and we can find the revenue to support it, then both the revenue and cost will be credited to your department.  Very interdisciplinary courses do not fit appropriately in any single department, and it’s better to have them pointing to CAS.  `
Pete Nordquist: Curriculum Committee wants to be sure that courses have academic review and approval before they come to us.  We don’t have the expertise to review specific content, and this could be troublesome if ECP courses are moved to CAS.        

Battistella:  Does it make sense to take the time and effort needed to review and publicize a continuing array of new open-numbered courses if these courses just draw students from existing courses?  Perhaps we should just use the courses we already have.

DeHay:  Agreeing: courses that are not legitimate under a disciplinary prefix should not just be accepted under a CAS prefix.

DeNeui:  On page 10, changes to the Psychology major include “eliminate OTD and HS tracks for MAP.”  My understanding is that these tracks were to be suspended, not eliminated entirely.  We are exploring other ways to include these in the future. 
Pete Nordquist: I will look into this. I am not sure if a track can even be suspended.  

Ruggerio:  Regarding TA 430 and ED 430/530, Art of Storytelling.  This course originally had a COMM prefix, and we had proposed to move it from the 300 to the 200 level in connection with making it a regular-numbered course.  There is considerable theoretical literature on storytelling in COMM but we decided to let go of this course because, in our evaluation, this course did not engage this literature.  Why does this course now have a 400 and 400/500 level prefix?  Should it be even possible to have an upper division course like this without a pre-requisite?  
Pete Nordquist:  This was discussed in the Curriculum Committee too.  We weren’t happy about this, but did not deny approval.  Suggestions?  
Decision: to remove ED 430/530 and TA 430 (and any other place the course is cross-listed) from 
this list of changes until these issues can be clarified.
Sagmiller:  At what point do 500 level courses go to Graduate Council for approval? 

Pete Nordquist:  Curriculum Committee only deals with the undergraduate curriculum.  Courses that are 400/500 are normally sent on a parallel track both to Curriculum Committee and Graduate Council.  Graduate Council has not yet considered this course.

Rubenson:   The issue of pre-requisites for 300 and 400 level courses has come up repeatedly in the past.  Does Curriculum Committee have a policy on this?
Pete Nordquist:  We would like to draw a harder line than we do.  This issue comes up very often, and we would appreciate Senate guidance on this.  It is hard to formulate an absolute rule.  

Paul Steinle:  It ends up being the judgment of the Curriculum Committee.

Sagmiller:  Who determines the level of a course?

Pete Nordquist:  Mainly the proposing department and the Dean.  By the time a course gets to us, it is outside its discipline so there is no clear rationale to change the level that has been proposed, in the absence of a specific policy.

Paul Steinle:  If the Curriculum Committee has questions, faculty associated with the course are brought in to answer them. 
Discussion Items
10.  CAS Interdisciplinary Masters Program (Josie Wilson and Eric Levin)
Josie Wilson provided an introduction (see attachment for full specifics).  The rationale for revising this degree is that while School-area Master’s degrees have long existed at SOU, the separate Schools no longer exist since they were combined into CAS.  A Taskforce worked on this proposal for the past year and researched other programs.  A Master of Interdisciplinary Studies seemed the best strategy since it could be flexible, designed to fit student interests and faculty expertise, and would allow close individual mentoring.  Like the old School Area Master’s degrees, a committee of graduate faculty is involved but there are differences too, including all students starting the program in Fall quarter and taking a required core to introduce them to the basics of graduate study.  All students take a comprehensive exam and do a project (thesis or non-thesis options), as well as both written and oral exams.  A total of 48 credits is required.  Regarding the cost of running this program, we felt it important to ensure that it not come “out of the hide” of faculty.  Thus compensation for major advisors has been built in, via either backfill to the department or faculty overload.  The Graduate Coordinator, to be appointed from the ranks of regular faculty members (rather than a adjunct faculty, as at present), would teach two cohort-focused courses and oversee all aspects of the program. If the proposed program is approved by Faculty Senate, it would then have to go upstate for OUS approval. However, Penny Thorpe thinks that it can be listed in next year’s catalog pending OUS approval.

Sagmiller: I am impressed with the degree’s design.  The review of similar programs (pages 5 and 6) indicates similarities with UO.  I thought that diversity between institutions was considered important.

Josie Wilson: This program is for place-bound students.  If a student wants a more focused degree, they should go elsewhere.  It is also intended for international students, who typically want to earn a Master’s degree but do not need a specific focus.  We will have more trouble with getting OUS to approve a departmental degree than a more flexible, general one.

Eric Levin: This degree will take the place of a degree that was considered a fairly inferior.  It provides a definitive conclusion, with a comprehensive exam and thesis.

Josie Wilson:  Membership in the Association of Graduate Liberal studies Programs (AGLSP) has been included in the budget.

Yates:  All the major and minor concentration areas have a departmental emphasis with the exception of Social Science.  Why is that?

Josie Wilson: This is still being discussed.  Perhaps the new concentration area will be SSPC, rather than Social Science.
Rubenson:  SSPC has been talking about possible concentrations in social and environmental policy, program analysis, and community development, all of which draw on faculty expertise in various SSPC programs.
Maxwell:  Would there still be a limitation on the permitted number of open-ended courses?  In the past, creativity in putting together a program was often limited by a lack of fixed-numbered 500 level courses.  

Josie Wilson: Courses can be 400/500, not just 500 level.

DeNeui: What will the admission requirements to the program be?  

Josie Wilson:  These are specified in the proposal, but were unfortunately omitted from the shortened version sent to Senate. Requirements will emphasize writing samples and the student’s statement of intent.  International students will be required to pass the TOEFL at the 540 level, which involves adequate language ability for this graduate work.  Many would not succeed in meeting the GRE cutoff.  

DeNeui: Would the same faculty compensation plan apply to existing graduate programs?  

Josie Wilson:  This would depend on the program. This compensation is intended for faculty who are not already loaded for graduate teaching.  

Siem: It does seem that a student could register for a hodgepodge of classes and not get much of a concentration in one specific area.  What is the goal of this degree exactly?  

Josie Wilson: Students will earn 16–32 credits in a major area with a limited number of open-numbered courses.  Choices must be planned and approved by the student’s graduate committee, and this group would decide if there were sufficient focus.  

Discussion continued about the pros and cons of flexibility versus focus.  Concern was expressed about whether the proposed Interdisciplinary Master’s degree (the one requiring neither math nor language proficiency)  would be credible. Lack of needed disciplinary specialization in many “real world” applications was noted as a strength.

Rubenson:  I like the program’s structure and its ability to meet our students’ needs. However, I see a budgetary issue which is a recurrent problem at SOU.  Backfill at the adjunct rate is proposed for the Graduate Coordinator.  This amounts to pulling out a senior faculty member from a department and replacing him/her with an adjunct.  This imposes a heavy cost on the source program.  I would like to see us be direct regarding the costs of running a proposed program.  If the cost is 0.33 FTE, then this should be the cost that is budgeted for, rather than effectively cannibalizing an existing program.
Josie Wilson:  In the OUS proposal, we’ve built in the actual FTE rate.  Ultimately, the program should work like this to represent the true costs.  Initaially, however, this may not be possible.


Chambers:  Even though the former Schools no longer exist at SOU, Social Science, Science and Humanities are still recognized in the world at large.  Why can’t we continue to offer school area degrees despite the CAS re-structuring?

Josie Wilson:  Perhaps a specific focus could be noted on the diploma or transcripted in some other way.

Battistella:  Substantive revisions to a program require external review.  People out of state need to decide if the proposal meets standards.  External review may be required for this degree, as it was for the Master’s Degree in Spanish Language Teaching.


Note:  Agenda item: Follow- up on Strategies for Increasing Enrollment will be deferred to the 
next meeting, when President Cullinan can be here.

10.  Final Draft of Section 4.000 of the Bylaws – Sherry Ettlich
Sherry Ettlich provided an introduction:  The further revision you received of Section 4 of the Bylaws involves mainly reformatting to integrate each level’s structure with its responsibilities.  Our goal is to vote on approval of this section at the next meeting, so we need to decide on the final version today, which I then will publicize for the required two weeks. 

Many senators expressed appreciation for Sherry’s hard work.

DeHay:  Regarding 4.320 and 4.330:  Who is to provide the “adequate release” is not specified?  
Battistella:  The Collective Bargaining Agreement calls for the provost to establish a process for departments to receive additional release when the assigned workload demands it
Battistella:  Regarding 4.220:  The intent should not be to establish a second path for a grievance if a department doesn’t feel it has enough release.
Sherry Ettlich:  Allocating release is a personnel decision.  If a department believes the process was not correctly followed in its case, it could grieve that under the Bylaws provisions.  If APSOU believes the  
process developed is not adequate to meet the requirements of Article 8, or that it is not being implemented in a fair and equitable fashion, then that would be grieved under the CBA.  In either case, the administration and the department are expected to negotiate the required duties since these decisions are based on workload.

Battistella:  Thus one grieves different things in different ways.  There is an appropriate mechanism in place to have the university control the work, not the other way around.

Sherry Ettlich:  Yes, this protects both the individual and the institution.

Chenjeri:  A department chair reports to the dean; a program director reports to the provost.  To whom does a coordinator report?

Sherry Ettlich:  A coordinator is within a department, and so reports to the chair.

Ruggerio:  Regarding 4.330: Suppose you had a situation in which the chair was in a “back against the wall” situation and simply mandated that a given faculty member serve as program coordinator.  My concern in whether the chair’s ability to appoint a coordinator would ever be allowed to override a line that was hired to be the leader of a program.  Just to give one specific but hypothetical example: could the chair of SSPC say to the Director of Women’s Studies something like this?  “Barbara, your line is dedicated to being the coordinator of Women’s Studies, but due to this disastrous situation, I’m appointing so-and-so instead.”  Or worse, “Barbara’s line was dedicated to being the coordinator of Women’s Studies, but now that she’s retiring, we’re not going to hire somebody else into that line. I’m just going to appoint so-and-so instead.” 
Sherry Ettlich:  The Bylaws do not require the institution to hire into a line that is open due to a retirement or resignation. However, The Bylaws stipulate that appointment of a program coordinator must be done in consultation with both faculty and the dean.
McCain:  So, could you clarify: who would normally appoint a coordinator?  Would that be the dean?

Sherry Ettlich:  The chair normally appoints a coordinator, in consultation with faculty in the program, associated outside faculty, and the dean.

McCain:  Within a School (such as Education) which is currently structured around programs rather than departments, but has a chair as well as a dean, would it be possible to change the programs to departments and for each of them to have a chair?

Sherry Ettlich:  There is nothing to prevent or to support this in the Bylaws.

DeHay:  The phrase “according to established department procedures” would cover this.

Rubenson:  Thus it is important to consciously establish department procedures.

Sherry Ettlich:  Yes, departments may need to formally make, and vote to approve, “established practices.”

Sagmiller:  Regarding 4.150 and 4.132c  concerning evaluations.  Program coordinators are made responsible for evaluations.  Nothing stipulates that they should have tenure, though 4.132c recommends that department chairs do.  Are we comfortable with having someone not tenured in charge of faculty evaluations?  Expecting a novice to deal with a colleague’s sliding performance might not be appropriate.

Sherry Ettlich:  The Bylaws Committee added tenure as a recommendation for department chairs.  However, appointment of coordinators is to be done in consultation with faculty and the dean.

Sagmiller:  Perhaps a recommendation for tenure could be added in for coordinators too.

Battistella:  Who has responsibility for formally signing the evaluation?  The coordinator or the chair?

Sherry Ettlich:  The chair signs the evaluation even though s/he may have asked the program coordinator to write the initial draft.
Battistella: Mary White asked me to raise a question regarding a disjuncture in reporting specifications.  Section 4 opens with the statement that “Secondary Academic Divisions” normally report to a dean, but then 4.140 states that program directors “normally report to the provost.”

Sherry Ettlich:  The “normallies” are conflicting here, but 4.140 concerns only a very small number of program director positions.  This is not a major inconsistency across the breadth of a School or the whole university.

Sagmiller:  Regarding 4.410A2:  excellence and/or exceptional performance can result in “public ecognition, merit pay”?

Sherry Ettlich:  This is included throughout the Bylaws, including sections already approved by Senate.  This may indeed happen in administrative areas.  OUS would like us to offer these rewards, but they have not yet been included in the Bargaining Agreement.  If we remove this wording from Section 4, we need to strip it from Section 3 (already approved) as well.

Miller:  Merit pay was seen as a bad way to go by most members of the Roles, Responsibilities and Rewards Taskforce.  It would be divisive for the campus to have one person singled out over another.

Sherry Ettlich:  Until SOU salary levels match the median nationally, it is best to put resources into faculty pay.  Creating objective standards (rather than relative ones) would be essential in any case.  APSOU won’t budge on this issue until more money becomes available and faculty opinion becomes more positive regarding merit pay.

Siem:  We should be doing our jobs as well as we can do them, not in order to receive merit pay.

Ruggerio:  Let’s leave this wording as is in the Bylaws now, since merit pay is not likely to be implemented in the near future.


Decision: This latest draft of Section 4 of the Bylaws can be publicized without further changes.
Meeting ended at 5:50 pm, without formal adjournment
